MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT

ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM

A. K. SHOEMAKER DOMESTIC TERMINAL

TUESDAY, JUNE 3, 2003



PRESENT:


William R. Miller, Chairman

Clyde H. Robertson, Jr., Vice Chairman

G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secretary/Treasurer

Sandra S. Glenn

Lon K. Howell
Brindley B. Pieters

John Williams

Stephen H. Coover, Counsel

ABSENT:


Colonel Charles H. Gibson




Kenneth W. Wright

STAFF PRESENT:
Larry A. Dale, President & CEO


Victor D. White, Executive Vice President


Bryant W. Garrett, Vice President of Finance


Jack Dow, Vice President of Operations & Maintenance





Ray Wise, Vice President of Aviation Marketing

Diane Crews, Vice President of Administration


Jay Shanley, SAA ARFF

Jackie Cockerham, Executive Secretary


Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary

OTHERS PRESENT:
Kevin J. Spolski, GC

Bob Parsell, Sanford Ace Hardware

Ed Bossert, HTA

Tom Alley

Dave Logan, TBI

Bill Kelley, CHS

Tim Martin, CHS

Jay Pendergast

1. INTRODUCTION OF GUESTS AND CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Miller introduced and welcomed City Commissioner Art Woodruff, and invited him to sit at the Board table.

Commissioner Woodruff advised his attendance was unofficial.  

Chairman Miller asked that everyone notice the beautiful floral arrangement on the boardroom table, which had been sent to the Board by the Shoemaker Family with sincere thanks and appreciation for the memorial plaque dedicating the domestic terminal to A. K. Shoemaker, Jr.

2. SPECIAL PRESENTATION TO JAY PENDERGAST
President Dale presented a plaque of appreciation to Jay Pendergast on behalf of the Board thanking Jay for his outstanding service to the Airport.

Jay Pendergast thanked the Board and staff for all their support.

3. SPECIAL PRESENTATION BY SANFORD AIRPORT MEMORIAL COMMITTEE
Chairman Miller advised on behalf of the Board he wanted to thank Jack Dow and his Sanford Airport Memorial Committee for their outstanding efforts over the past years and offer accolades to them for a truly remarkable memorial service last Friday.  The event was a great success, and we thank Jack Dow and the whole Sanford Airport Memorial Committee.

Jack Dow, President of the Sanford Airport Memorial Committee, advised the Committee consisted of thirteen members, all dedicated to completion of the project in an appropriate and well-done manner.  He invited Patty Mahaney, Vice President, Bob Parsell, Treasurer, and Tom Alley, Secretary, to step forward and be recognized.    

Jack Dow presented letters of appreciation and thanks to Chairman Miller, the Board, and President Dale.  

President Dale advised the Sanford Airport Memorial Committee had presented him, on behalf of the Board, a framed print of a RA-5 Vigilante “Feet Wet” signed by Captain Coffee.  He advised he would proudly hang the print in a prominent place in the President’s office of the Airport Authority.  He requested that the Board authorize and sign with him a letter of appreciation to the Sanford Airport Memorial Committee for a job well done and for the print they presented to him.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Glenn, authorizing the President to write a letter on behalf of the Board thanking the Sanford Airport Memorial Committee for the RA-5 Vigilante print.

Motion passed.  

4. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING HELD ON TUESDAY, MAY 6, 2003 

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, May 6, 2003.
Motion passed.
5. PRESIDENT’S REPORT

President Dale reported on the following:

New state of the art fire truck purchased with 100% AIP Discretionary funding parked on the curb

News articles –
Air 2000

Pan Am service to Aguadilla

Transmeridian flights to/from Syracuse June 27

Air Traffic domestic/international

Dublin Inaugural flight

Discussion by Board Member Robertson regarding Southeast flights to Newburg.

Discussion by Board Member Pieters regarding the W. D. Shock contract for noise mitigation.

President Dale advised W. D. Shock was gearing up and had taken an inventory of properties with an estimate of costs and fees and would be moving into the project very quickly.

Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding private security. 

Discussion by Board Member Glenn regarding money from the Legislature this year.

President Dale advised there had been nothing from the State Legislature this year.  We did get $1 million in funding from the Federal Government this year for the planning of Runway 9R.  Rusty Chapman, FAA, Atlanta came here last week for a meeting with staff and FAA ADO personnel and got to see the Airport and tour our terminal.  More important, we got to the nuts and bolts of being able to draw the $1 million dollars, start the planning process, and free up the state grant so we can do the planned landscape project.  It was a very successful meeting and Rusty followed up very quickly after he left.  We have a meeting Thursday at the ADO in Orlando.  

Discussion regarding SIS funding and assurances that Sanford is still in the running to be included in the program as an emerging airport.  Lena Juarez is working diligently on that.

Discussion by Board Member Glenn regarding funding for the terminal.

Bryant Garrett, Vice President of Finance, briefed the Board regarding terminal funding, which would pay off about $5 million in debt and reimburse the Authority for approximately $3 million.

6. EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT’S REPORT
Executive Vice President White asked Bryant Garrett, Vice President of Finance, to report on monthly financials.

Discussion ensued.

Executive Vice President White advised the reason we have not spent money so far on two major airfield construction projects that are budgeted this year is that we are still in the design phase.  The first project is for design and construction of Taxiway Lima, Alpha and Papa.  HTA is doing the design on that project.  We are at about the 60% stage of engineering and design on that project, and we are meeting with HTA this afternoon to review the 60% plans.  We should go out to bid on that project within a month or so with contract award in late August or September. This project is 100% funded by FDOT TOPS money.   The second project is for design of the Taxiway Bravo East Extension, which is at about 30% stage of completion of the engineering and design phase.  We will be meeting today on this project as well.  The intent is to award the construction contracts prior to the end of the fiscal year.  The FAA grant has not yet been received, but we are assured by FAA that it will be forthcoming in another couple of weeks.  We are actually fronting the money for the project at this time, but we will be fully reimbursed.  The project is funded 90% by FAA.  We have a FDOT grant for this project as well.  

7. COUNSEL’S REPORT

Counsel reported on the JettAire lawsuit.

Discussion regarding the Takvorian case.

8. TBI REPORT

Dave Logan, TBI, reported on the following:

Passenger statistics and trends continuing to be strong

AVIA Jet (767) and Air Atlanta service to Atlanta (747-200)

Transmeridian service to Syracuse and San Juan beginning June 27

Parking Lots-Install and staff a bonafide cashier station in short-term parking

New Preflight uniforms

Freshening of the Domestic Terminal ticketing area

Facelift of observation deck at the International Terminal

Painting of FIS area

Discussion regarding smoking issues in and around the terminal.

President Dale advised certain areas of the terminals at SFB are exempt.

Discussion regarding pursuit of service to Tallahassee.

President Dale advised we continue to work toward service to Tallahassee as well as marketing to other destinations.

9. LIAISON REPORTS

Nothing to report.

10. CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

Chairman Miller advised there would be numerous documents requiring signatures by Board Members.

Discussion regarding FAC.

Board Member Robertson advised he would like to attend FAC.

Executive Vice President White advised TBI had invited the Board and Staff to their FAC dinner Tuesday evening, August 5, 2003.

Board Members Glenn, Longstaff & Howell advised they would be arriving on Sunday at the hotel. 

President Dale advised he would attend the conference Sunday / Tuesday.

Victor White advised he would go on Saturday and stay through Friday however he had made his own hotel reservation.

Board Member Williams advised he would arrive Sunday and depart on Wednesday.

11. CONSENT AGENDA 

Additional Consent Agenda Items:

Additional Consent Agenda Item two was moved to the Discussion Agenda.

1) Consider approval of Lease Number 2003-23 with Stone Products, LLC, for Building 526, located at 3945 Moores Station Road

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2003-23 with Stone Products, LLC, for Building 526, located at 3945 Moores Station Road.  The term is for one year with two (2) additional l1-year options.  The annual rent is $28,800.00; the monthly rent is $2,400.00, effective July 1, 2003.

A. Consider approval of Termination Agreement with FDOT for Joint Participation Agreement #412743-1-94-01

Staff recommended termination of FDOT Joint Participation Agreement #412743-1-94-01.  On January 4, 2002, the Authority entered into Joint Participation Agreement #412743-1-94-01 with FDOT, which provided funding to design a parking garage for the airline passenger terminals.  It has been determined that a garage is not necessary at the present.

B. Consider approval of Addendum A to Domestic Terminal Lease Number OSD 2002-118 with the General Services Administration

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Domestic Terminal Lease Number OSD 2002-118 with General Services Administration.  The lease amendment adds 167.88 square feet of space to the Transportation Security Administration leasehold in the Domestic Terminal.  This increases the rent paid by the General Services Administration by an additional $5,875.80 yearly, which makes their new total $17,059.70 annually.

C. Consider approval of Lease Number 2003-17 with Seminole County for an 18,168 square foot office/warehouse building for the Seminole County Supervisor of Elections, to be constructed at 1500 Airport Boulevard

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2003-17 with Seminole County for an 18,168 square foot office/warehouse building for the Seminole County Supervisor of Elections, to be constructed at 1500 Airport Boulevard.  The lease consists of 18,168 square feet at $8.09 per square foot, inclusive of HVAC maintenance, pest control, and janitorial services, with an annual 3% increase in years 6 through 10.  The term is for 10 years with 2 five-year options, effective upon issuance of the Certificate of Occupancy.  The annual rent is $146,979.12; the monthly rent is $12,248.26.  Projected date of commencement is April 1, 2004.

D. Consider approval of Lease Number 2003-20 with Reagan O’Reilly for Building 520 (residence), located at 3933 Moores Station Road
Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2003-20 with Reagan O’Reilly for Building 520 (residence) located at 3933 Moores Station Road.  The term is for one (1) year, effective June 1, 2003.  The annual rent is $10,200.00; the monthly rent is $850.00.

E. Consider approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2002-17 with Archie Lee Jr., d/b/a Lee’s Olde World Pine, for Building 6, located at 2738 Navigator Avenue

Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 2002-17 with Archie Lee Jr., d/b/a Lee’s Olde World Pine, for Building 6 located at 2738 Navigator Avenue.  The addendum extends the term for one year, effective June 1, 2003.  The lease consists of 4,480 square feet at $3.25 per square foot.  The annual rent is $14,560.00, an increase of $1,120.00; the monthly rent is $1,213.33.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve the Consent Agenda Additional Item 1 and Items A through E.

Discussion ensued.

Motion passed.

12. DISCUSSION AGENDA

Additional Discussion Agenda Item Number 2 moved from Consent Agenda:

Consider approval of renewal of Lease Number 760:0388 with the Department of Highway Safety and Motor Vehicles for Building Number 440 located at 1701 E. Airport Boulevard

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 760:0388 with the Department of Highway Safety and Motor Vehicles for Building Number 440 located at 1701 E. Airport Boulevard.  The renewal term is for two (2) years, effective June 1, 2003, under the same terms and conditions.  The lease consists of 2,479 square feet at $14,59 per square foot.  The annual rent is $36,168.61; the monthly rent is $3,014.05.

President Dale advised the DMV lease has a number of options, the next option being for two years for a rental of $36,168.00, which they pay regularly.  One problem we have is that they are not open on Mondays.  They serve the public ten hours a day four days a week.  We’ve had problems with the driving tests conducted on airport side streets, and they spill over their parking area.   There is a use compatibility problem with the location of the facility.  The lease option is for renewal for two years, and when other parcels in that area of the Airport develop, such as the AVIS Rent A Car maintenance facility and the Seminole County Supervisor of Elections Project, within those two years we anticipate even more problems.  DMV missed their option deadline on this lease.  

President Dale recommended Board approval subject to Staff getting with Counsel regarding parking issues, alternatives, and working out the issues.

Discussion ensued regarding use incompatibility, parking problems, and use of airport side streets for three-point testing by the Department of Motor Vehicles.

Discussion by Chairman Miller regarding better use of the parcel the Department of Motor Vehicles leases and the residential parcels in that area when put together as one large parcel.  The time may now be here that we need to look at developing that entire property as one valuable parcel.

President Dale advised that the residential leases are annual leases.  He further advised the DMV lease addendum would extend their lease for two years and would give us time to let DVM know that there is a problem.  If we approve this two-year option and they timely give us notice on the next option, then it is their option and we cannot deny it.

Counsel advised he had not seen any of the documents but based upon what he was hearing, the Board should not take any action to accept the request to extend the lease.  This is the Board’s opportunity to resolve the situation.  In fact, it is political, and normally we would notify the tenant that they had failed to timely exercise their option and that the President will bring the matter to the Board’s attention but first he would like to discuss these issues and other options.  This is the Board’s chance to restructure the agreement.

Chairman Miller advised the DMV has become a burden, a safety hazard, and it will not go away.  He thought we should think this situation through thoroughly.  If they are going to stay on the Airport, a location off of Airport Boulevard should be explored.

Discussion by Board Member Glenn regarding the DMV being under the Florida Department of Transportation.

Counsel suggested the Board go on with the remainder of the Discussion Agenda and give him some time to look at the lease. 

A. Consider approval of Settlement Agreement and Release with 

Global Construction Managers, Inc., and U. S. Fire Insurance Company 

President Dale advised Global Construction Managers, Inc., contracted with the Authority to do the International Apron Pavement Rehabilitation Project on October 8, 2001.  There were problems during the project, which required the bonding company (U. S. Fire Insurance Company) to come in and complete the job.  

President Dale recommended approval of the Settlement Agreement and Release with Global Construction Managers, Inc., and U. S. Fire Insurance Company, and briefed the Board on the recommended terms of the settlement agreement and release.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve the settlement and release agreement with Global Construction Managers, Inc., and U.S. Fire Insurance Company as recommended.

Counsel pointed out to the Board that the Settlement Agreement Board Members had seen in their packages had been changed as of 5:15 p.m., June 2, 2003. (First Sentence of Paragraph Three was deleted.)  The Board is essentially waiving a claim for liquidated damages of several hundred thousand dollars in exchange for the other party withdrawing a claim of about  $90,000 to $100,000.  The liquidated damage clause we had in that contract made the day and saved us from being in a war.

Discussion continued.

Motion passed.

B. Consider acceptance of bids and award of contract for construction 

of Southwest Basin Drainage Pond

President Dale advised after discussion with Counsel on the Authority’s ability to bid this project informally rather than formally and the time limits imposed upon us by the Supervisor of Elections Project and the Superchips Project, two bids were received and opened on Monday, June 2, 2003, for the Southwest Basin Drainage Pond.  As a result of the bidding, staff recommended that the contract be awarded to White’s Site Development, the low bidder, for an amount of $157,094.00 not including the as built.  With the as built, White’s bid was $160,594.25.   Briar’s bid was $193,225.00.  On advise of Counsel, the project had been bid informally because it was below $200,000, and also because we are under some pressure to complete the project due to time constraints imposed by construction of the Superchips and the Seminole County Supervisor of Elections projects. 

President Dale recommended award of the contract to White’s Site Development. 

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Howell, to award the bid for the Southwest Basin Drainage Pond to White Site Development for an amount of $157,094.00 plus $6,500 for hauling, which makes the total contract in the amount of $167,094.00.

President Dale advised another reason he recommended award of the contract to White’s Site Development was that Briar’s bid included an alternate for burning on site.  It is doubtful that we could get a permit to burn on site because of proximity of neighbors and the site being near or on the Airport.  Briar’s option for that was $24,307.00 to move the material to a burn site on the Airport.  White’s Site Development bid included $6,500.00 to haul the material off.  They probably will be eating some money on that but they said they wanted the dirt.  The bid recommended was not to burn but they have the $6,500.00 making the total contract at $167,094.00.  Burning was not recommended.

Discussion continued regarding harvesting of the pine trees and burning of the stumps.

Counsel briefed the Board regarding legal requirements of competitive bidding.  Keeping in mind that there are some time constraints that have to be met, we looked to see whether or not we were required by law to bid and essentially there is a statute that says that you must competitively bid a project that exceeds $200,000 total cost as adjusted upward by a consumer price index from 1994.  We did not do the adjustment, however, the bottom line is that you don’t have any discretion when it exceeds the threshold.  Since this job does not come close to the threshold ($270,000), it was not formally bid.  There is also a statute that encourages special districts, which we are, to competitively award projects exceeding $100,000, but it is not mandatory.  Competitively bid means sealed bids competitively put out into the market place.  For appearance sake, if the Board was going to go along with this, Counsel had suggested to the President that he should not open the bids until June 2, 2003, which was done.  There cannot be any allegations of any opening prior to or information being disclosed.  The bid seems fair and reasonable.  The case has been made for the lowest possible bidder.  

Discussion continued.

Motion passed.

Discussion by Board Member Glenn regarding the Department of Motor Vehicles.

C. Consider approval of License Agreement with Seminole County for 

temporary access and traffic maintenance during construction of new entrance roadway

President Dale briefed the Board regarding the agreement and recommended approval.  

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the License Agreement with Seminole County for temporary access and traffic maintenance during construction of the new entrance roadway.

Motion passed.

D. Consider requests by Southern Jet
a) Consider approval of termination of Lease No. 2001-48 with

Southern Jet Center, LLC, for the land located at 1250 E. 26th Place (future site of Building 517), effective May 1, 2003

b) Consider approval of Lease No. 2003-22 with Southern Jet
Center, LLC, for Building 517, to be constructed at 1250 E. 26th Place

President Dale advised Southern Jet Center, LLC, submitted a letter of intent to the Sanford Airport Authority stating their desire to enter into agreement with SAA for lease of a 20,000 square foot hangar to be constructed by the Authority at 1250 E. 26th Place. 

a) Consider approval of termination of Lease No. 2001-48 with Southern Jet Center, LLC, for the land located at 1250 E. 26th Place (future site of Building 517), effective May 1, 2003.

Staff recommended approval of termination of Lease No. 2001-48 with Southern Jet Center, LLC, for the land located at 1250 E. 26th Place (future site of Building 517), effective May 1, 2003.  The term is for 30 years; the annual rate is $18,217.50; the monthly rate is $1,518.13. 

b) Consider approval of Lease No. 2003-22 with Southern Jet Center, LLC, for Building 517, to be constructed at 1250 E. 26th Place.

Staff recommended approval of Lease No. 2003-22 for Building 517, to be constructed at 1250 E. 26th Place.  The term is for 5 years with 4 five-year options, effective upon issuance of the Certificate of Occupancy.  The lease consists of 20,000 square feet at $4.98 per square foot.  The annual rate is $99,600.00; the monthly rate is $8,300.00.  Projected date of commencement is January 1, 2004. 

Note:  Southern Jet Center, LLC, has been leasing the land at this site since December 2001 for the purpose of building a 20,000 square foot hangar.  Southern Jet has now asked the SAA to build the facility.  If approved, the hangar would be built using a 50/50 matching FDOT grant.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Robertson, to approve termination of Lease Number 2001-48 and approve Lease Number 2003-22 with Southern Jet Center, LLC, as recommended.

Motion passed.

E. Discuss proposed amendment to the Fiscal Year 2003 Budget

President  Dale advised under the enabling legislation that created the Airport Authority there are certain requirements for budget approval and budget amendments.  It is unlawful for budget expenses to be exceeded.  He briefed the Board on the projects that precipitated the required budget amendment for this year and recommended approval.   The final budget amendment requires an audit by November, and after that audit we bring the final budget amendment to the Board and the City Commission. 

Discussion ensued regarding the list of proposed budget amendments.

Discussion regarding the drainage pond on Airport Boulevard, removal of pine trees, fountain estimated at $25,000, and landscaping estimated at $138,000.

Discussion continued.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Williams, to approve the budget amendment to the fiscal year 2003 Budget as recommended.

Motion passed.

President Dale advised Commissioner Woodruff that the Authority would bring the amendment to the City Commission sometime in July.

F. Set date and time for Board Member Workshop for Fiscal Year

2004 Budget

Discussion by President Dale as to a date in July for a budget workshop.  He advised that he planned to take vacation from June 28th to July 14th. 

After much discussion, July 15, 2003, at 8:30 a.m. was decided upon as the date and time for the budget workshop, and since President Dale would be on vacation and unable to attend a July 1st Board Meeting, the regular July meeting would be combined with the workshop.

Counsel advised he had reviewed the DMV lease, which began in 1998 while he was the interim director.  The lease provides a notice to extend the lease, which expired on May 31, 2003, which required notification by DMV’s intent be received by March 31, 2003.  The first notification staff received was just a few days prior to this meeting.  DMV has not timely exercised their option.  In reviewing the file, there is another issue.  For whatever reason, one of the addendums to the lease, which provides the basic lease period rental rate for the first five years per square foot and also the rent for the option periods, there are two in the file and they have differing rates.  There may be an issue about the rental rate in addition to whether or not we are going to accept their exercise of option.  There is nothing in the file that would clarify what the real extension rate should be.  

Discussion regarding re-negotiation of the lease with DMV.

Counsel advised the Board needed to discuss the politics of their action.  His advice from a legal standpoint would be to notify DMV that they failed to exercise their option in a timely manner, we are now on a month-to-month basis at the current lease rate, and take it from there.  However, the Board may want to do other things.

Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Williams, to

go to a month-to-month lease at the current lease rate, notify DMV that they failed to exercise their option in a timely manner, and authorize Staff to negotiate the lease.  

Board Member Longstaff advised that may not be the best idea.  Let’s give the President more latitude.  He may not want to go month-to-month with the lease.  Give the President time to sit down with these people and choose whether he wants to go to a one-year or two-year lease or month-to-month.

President Dale advised if we do not renew the option the tenant has become a tenant at sufferance on a month-to-month basis.

Counsel advised that is correct.  What we have to be careful of is that if we don’t take some action reasonably soon and rental payments begin coming in we can get ourselves into an estoppel situation.  He suggested that if the Board wanted the President to have more latitude they direct him to get with DMV immediately and bring this matter to their attention in whatever way he wants to.  Truly if the we don’t make a decision when corresponding with them soon, every day that goes by that the exercise of the option is not rejected puts the Authority in a more difficult situation for re-negotiation.

Board Member Longstaff advised with the motion approving month-to-month we could always come back at the following meeting and adjust and amend that.

Counsel suggested sending DMV a letter saying that their exercise was tardy under the lease, that there is a discrepancy in the lease rate, and staff would like to meet with them for discussion.

President Dale advised we probably should let DMV know that we are going to be looking at alternatives because of use compatibility.

Counsel advised President Dale could put in whatever he wanted, but at minimum should notify DMV that their exercise was tardy under the lease, that there is a discrepancy in the lease rate, and staff would like to meet with them for discussion.

Chairman Miller advised that is just a communication and not an action by the Board.  

Counsel advised we can also notify DMV that the Board did not approve their option.  We should do the absolute minim, but at least make the situation clear.

Motion withdrawn as to first and second.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Glenn, not to

accept DMV’s exercise of renewal option, notify DMV that they failed to timely exercise their options, and directing the President to communicate to the DMV the issues that have been raised and discussed.

Motion passed.  

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding acceptance of rental payment.

Counsel advised the only time you would get into an estoppel situation is if you accept rent before it is due.  As an example, if you are the landlord and the rent is due June 1st, and you want to go after the tenant, evict them, terminate the lease, you told them to get out by June 1st, they are not out, they give you a check on June 2nd, you could take it because you are entitled to the rent because they were there on the first and they should not have been.  The opposite of that is if you told them you wanted them out by June 1st and they give you a check on May 28th and you take it and cash it.  He advised he thought staff could accept the rental check from DMV without a problem. 

President Dale advised we are opening the design build proposals for the Supervisor of Elections Project, and will need to bring them back to the Board for a recommendation for contractor.  

Discussion regarding conducting a special meeting by conference call or calling a special meeting.

Counsel advised that the Board could authorize the committee and staff to open the bids, choose the lowest most qualified bidder, and have the Board ratify their action at the next Board Meeting.

President Dale advised if not the alternative would be to call a special meeting.

Discussion regarding combining a special meeting with a budget workshop.

Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Williams, to authorize the President and existing committee to open the bids, choose the lowest most qualified bidder, and bring it before the Board for ratification at the next Board Meeting.

Counsel advised he would need to do some research to make sure that action could be done and communicate with the President.

Motion passed.

12.  
REMINDER OF NEXT BOARD MEETING 

The July Board Meeting would be held on July 15, 2003, in combination with a budget workshop.

13. ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:45 a.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer
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BOARD MEETING

The regular meeting of the Sanford Airport Authority will be held on Tuesday June 3, 2003, at 8:30 a.m., at the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A.K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by contacting the executive offices during normal business hours at (407) 585.4001.

SANAC

The Sanford Airport Noise Abatement Committee (SANAC) meeting will be held on Tuesday June 10, 2003, at 9:00 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006. 
USER GROUP

The Airport User Group meeting will be held on Tuesday, June 10, 2003, at 10:30 a.m., in the Sanford Airport Authority Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.   Scheduling and information is available by contacting the Vice President of Operations at 407.585.4006.

DESIGN REVIEW COMMITTEE (DRC)

The Sanford Airport Design Review Committee (DRC) meetings are conducted on the third Wednesday of each month unless otherwise posted.  The next meeting will be held on Wednesday, June 18, 2003, at 10:00 a.m., in the Authority’s Executive Offices Board Room, A. K. Shoemaker Domestic Terminal, 1200 Red Cleveland Boulevard, Sanford, Florida.  Information may be obtained by calling 407.585.4000.


Please take notice that if any person decides to appeal any decision made by the Sanford Airport Authority with respect to any matter considered at the meeting or hearing scheduled herein, he or she will need a record of the proceedings, and that, for such purpose, he or she may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony and evidence upon which the appeal is based, per Section 286.0105, Florida Statutes.  Persons with disabilities needing assistance to participate in any of these proceedings should contact the executive offices 48 hours in advance of the meeting at 407.585.4004.

Victor D. White, A.A.E. 

Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer
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